EAST LULWORTH PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Annual Meeting of East Lulworth Parish Council held on 
Tuesday 26th May 2015 at 7.15p.m at the Stable Cafe at Lulworth Castle.

Councillors 
Present:
Mr Graham Hemsley (Chairman)

Mr Matthew Barnes

Mrs Judith Jesty

Mrs Jenny Manuel

Mrs Fay Nuttall

Mr James Weld

In attendance:
County Cllr Mike Lovell

Mrs Julie Wright (Clerk)
15/16/001 Election of Chairman for 2015/16
a)
Mr Barnes proposed Mr Graham Hemsley as Chairman. This was seconded by Mrs Manuel. Mr Graham Hemsley was the only nomination for Chairman. It was unanimously agreed that Mr Graham Hemsley was elected Chairman for the coming year.
It was resolved that Mr Graham Hemsley was elected Chairman.
b)
Mr Graham Hemsley accepted the position of Chairman and duly signed his
Declaration of Acceptance of Office form.
15/16/002 Election of Vice-Chairman for 2015/16
Mrs Manuel proposed Mr James Weld as Vice-Chairman. This was seconded by Mrs Jesty and it was unanimously agreed that Mr James Weld was elected Vice-Chairman for the coming year.
15/16/003 Public Participation Period

No members of the public were present.

15/16/004 Apologies

Apologies had been received from District Cllr Quinn.

15/16/005 Declarations of Interest and Grant of Dispensations
Mr Weld declared his interest in the agenda item about Camp Bestival.
15/16/006 Minutes of the previous meeting held on Tuesday 18th March 2015
Having been proposed by Mrs Manuel, seconded by Mrs Jesty, it was resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 18th March 2015 were an accurate record of that meeting and were signed by the Chairman.
15/16/007 Annual Subscription Payments

a) Dorset Association of Parish and Town Councils (DAPTC). The invoice for the annual subscription to the DAPTC had not been received.

b) Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC) - £65.00

It was proposed by Mrs Manuel and seconded by Mr Barnes that the above payment of £65.00 (cheque no 000387) for the annual subscription for the Clerk’s subscription to the SLCC was paid. This was unanimously approved.

15/16/008 Parish Council Representatives on the Purbeck Area DAPTC Committee

It was agreed that the current representatives, Mr Hemsley and the Clerk, would be appointed to be the Parish Council’s representatives at these meetings.

15/16/009 Reports
a) County Cllr Lovell

Staff review. There will be a change to the personnel at Dorset County Council (DCC) as the staff below management level have had to apply for their jobs.
Due to the changes to staff a hierarchy of all the staff at DCC will be sent out.

b) District Cllr Quinn
i) Make-up of the Council. It is now no longer hung as there is a strong Conservative majority of 20 with 4 Lib Dems and an Independent. Purbeck District Council have 10 new members and welcome back Peter Webb who lost his seat last year. We hope now to make good progress against the Corporate Strategy and Objectives particularly in housing and local economy with a significant investment in Dorset Green. Purbeck District Council are also looking at our committee system and proposing some minor changes. 
ii) Cycling Events. PC Claire Jephcott has produced a draft document for the Sportive events which should provide guidance to organisers. Key to this is engaging with the Parishes something that DCC Officers still find difficult. Please report any issues encountered with these events if they pass through East Lulworth. 

There was concern expressed over cyclists riding more than two abreast along the road. An incident was reported where someone could not overtake cyclists as it was not safe to do so but they were overtaken by cyclists as they were driving slowly. 

County Cllr Lovell reported that he will be getting a camera for his car to record the cyclists during these events.

An idea of a byelaw was put forward. There can be no more than two cyclists together.

iii) Holmebridge Crossing. We are trying to arrange a follow-up meeting with Network Rail and Dorset County Council to address the delays at this crossing and particularly the tailback onto the A352.  It seems that they have sorted the technical reliability but the new failing is with the man controlling the barriers at Basingstoke.
15/16/0010 ‘Camp Bestival’ 2015
This will be the eighth ‘Camp Bestival’. The Parish Council has been kept updated and there is nothing new to report.
15/16/0011 Highways and Footpaths
a) Feedback on the previous highways issues
There was nothing to report.
b) New Issues to report
It was reported that there is an increase in the amount of traffic using Canary Close and Cockles. It was thought that this may be due to people missing the bypass road and trying to find Tyneham. There is not a sign directing you to Tyneham Village if you are heading from Wareham towards West Lulworth along the bypass but there is a sign from the opposite direction.

The old fingerpost that directed you to Tyneham and was on the grass island opposite white gates was never replaced after it was knocked down.

Action: The Clerk will write to Highways requesting a sign for Tyneham Village attached to the same post and on the opposite side of the current sign.
15/16/0012 Correspondence Report 
a) The Correspondence report March – May 2015. All items of correspondence that have been circulated to councillors were sent out prior to the meeting in a report. This report is attached to these minutes.
b) Flyer from BT regarding the adopt a kiosk scheme.
c) Purbeck District Council model byelaws for Acupuncture, tattooing, semi-permanent skin-colouring, cosmetic piercing and electrolysis.

d) Email from Mary Sparks, Langton Matravers Parish Council, about the need to challenge the government about their policy in determining housing demand and a document is attached which is the Parish Council’s response to the Local Plan Issues and Options Questionnaire.

e) The Jurassic Coast’s Annual Seminar 24th June at Lyme Regis.
All items of correspondence were noted.
15/16/0013 Consultations or new Items for Discussion
a) A letter from Sir Peter Luff about the ‘LiberTeas’ events on Sunday 14th June – communities are asked to organise or take part in an event to mark the 800th anniversary of the sealing of the Magna Carta or to organise a local event to celebrate freedoms and rights.
It was too short notice to arrange an event.

b) Transparency Code for Smaller Authorities and the requirement to publish information on a website.
The Clerk report that it is now a requirement for Parish Councils to publish information on a website – agenda, minutes and financial information. The Clerk has tried to set up a free website using Hugo Fox but could not upload documents. There are two other free websites that could be used.

Mr Weld agreed that the Clerk could use a photo of Lulworth Castle as its header for the website.

c) Local Government Boundary Commission consultation on draft recommendation for the County Council Wards.
It is proposed to have one extra County Councillor.

The proposal for County Cllr Lovell’s ward is Wareham South and Purbeck Hills and this ward would no longer include East Lulworth.
d) Subscription to PDC Planning Training £50/annum. The first training session ‘Setting the scene – the national and local policy context’ will be held on 10th June.  
It was agreed not to subscribe to the planning training for this year.

e) Dates of Parish Council meetings.

The third Tuesday of the month suited everyone.

Action: The Clerk will circulate the dates of the meetings.

f)  
Any resolutions to put forward for the DAPTC AGM.

None.

g) Article for Parish Magazine.
The Clerk and Mr Hemsley will draft an article for July’s magazine.

h) Review of the Jurassic Coast Interpretation Action Plan. There is nothing in the plan that will affect East Lulworth.
15/16/0014 Finance

a) Receipts

The following receipts were noted:

First half of the precept


£1,433.50

Grant from Purbeck District Council
£52.50

HMRC VAT refund



not received to date

b) Payment Schedule.

It was proposed by Mr Weld and seconded by Mr Barnes that the following payment schedule was paid.

	Payee 
	Cheque number
	Amount/£
	
	For

	
	
	
	
	

	Mrs J Wright
	000384
	183.36
	
	Salary April - May 2015

	DCC Pension Fund
	000385
	29.68
	
	May's Pension payment

	DCC Pension Fund
Mrs J Wright
	000386

000388
	29.68


     
12.96
	
	June's Pension payment
Two books second class stamps




It was resolved that the above payment schedule was approved
c) Final budget report 31st March 2015.
The final budget report was noted.

d) Thank you letters from Purbeck Citizen’s Advice Bureau and Lulworth First Responders.
The receipt of thank you letters from the Purbeck Citizen’s Advice Bureau and Lulworth First Responders were noted.
e) Wooden Bench
This is being made free of charge. The bench will hopefully be finished soon.
15/16/0015 Annual Statement of Accounts year ending 31st March 2015
The statement of accounts and the supporting statement were circulated prior to the meeting.
It was proposed by Mrs Manuel and seconded by Mrs Nuttall that the Annual statement of Accounts and the supporting statement were approved.

It was resolved that the Annual statement of Accounts and the supporting statement were approved. These were signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
15/16/0016 Annual Return year ending 31st March 2015
a) Section 1 of the Annual Return and the explanation of the difference between the amounts for 2013/14 and 2014/15 were agreed. The Receipts and Payments cashbook balance of £5544.37 agreed with the reconciled bank balance at 31st March 2015.
It was proposed by Mr Weld and seconded by Mr Barnes that Section 1 of the Annual Return and the explanation of differences were approved, to which all members unanimously agreed.
It was resolved that Section 1 of the Annual Return for year ending 31st March 2015, the end of year bank reconciliation and the explanation of differences were approved.  These were signed by both the Chairman and the Responsible Financial Officer.

b) Section 2 of the Annual Return

The Parish Councillors agreed that the answer to each question was affirmative on the Annual Governance Statement. The response to the Trust Fund question is not applicable as the Parish Council is not a sole trustee. 

It was proposed by Mr Weld and seconded by Mr Barnes that Section 2 of the Annual Return was approved, to which all members unanimously agreed.

It was resolved that Section 2 of the Annual Return for year ending 31st March 2015 was approved and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
15/16/0017 Internal Auditor’s Report
The Internal Auditor’s reports were circulated prior to the meeting. There were no issues arising from this audit.

The Internal Auditor’s written report and that on the Annual Return were noted.
15/16/0018 DAPTC Training Courses – each course costs £30
a) New Councillors including code of conduct, 16th June, 6.30pm – 9pm, Wareham.
b) Chairmanship, 15th July, 7pm – 9pm, Committee Room 2, Dorset County Council
No one wished to attend these training courses.
15/16/0019 Items for information or for inclusion on the next agenda
a) Mr Barnes reported problems with his broadband and had made a complaint to British Telecom (BT) about this. He would like this item to be added to the next agenda.
Mr Weld is involved with Superfast Dorset and reported that BT have been delayed installing the fibre broadband to the new cabinets as they are waiting for the wayleaves from Southern and Scottish Electricity. There is a Broadband Connection Voucher Scheme available to local businesses and they could get up to £3,000 to cover the cost of connecting to a better broadband.
Action: The Clerk will add this item to the next agenda.
15/16/0020 Date of the next Parish Council meeting
The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 21st July 2015.

With no further business to discuss the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.18pm.

Chairman: ..........................................................................
 Date: 21st July 2015
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